

Institut canadien des actuaires

Draft Educational Note





Draft Educational Note



Document 218117

Ce document est disponible en français © 2018 Canadian Institute of Actuaries

The actuary should be familiar with relevant educational notes. They do not constitute standards of practice and are, therefore, not binding. They are, however, intended to illustrate the application of the Standards of Practice, so there should be no conflict between them. The actuary should note however that a practice that the educational notes describe for a situation is not necessarily the only accepted practice for that situation and is not necessarily accepted actuarial practice for a different situation. Responsibility for the manner of application of standards of practice in specific circumstances remains that of the members.



MEMORANDUM

	Flactice
Subject:	Draft Educational Note: Comparison of IFRS 17 to Surrent CIA Standards of Bractice
Date:	September 13, 2018
	Les Rehbeli, Chair Committee on International Insurance Accounting
From:	Faisal Siddiqi, Chair Standards and Guidance Council
То:	Members in the life and health insurance and P&C insurance areas

The Committee on International Insurance Accounting (IVAC) has prepared this draft educational note to identify the key differences in the neasurement of insurance contract liabilities between IFRS 17 and current CIA Standard, of Nactice and supporting guidance.

The information presented in this draft education of the is intended to alert Canadian valuation practitioners to key items that will a sect then work. Additional information that provides more detail appears in Internation. Actuarial Association (IAA) guidance or other CIA documents. This draft educational pote is not intended to be a complete guide, but rather a roadmap for change that we not the key similarities and differences between IFRS 17 and current valuation approaches in Canada. This draft educational note is consistent with the draft of Internation. Actuarial Note (IAN) 100 received by the IIAC for comment on March 28, 2018 and we remain as draft until IAN 100 is finalized.

The actuary should be fate dar with relevant educational notes. They do not constitute standards of practice and all therefore, not binding. They are, however, intended to illustrate the application on the Standards of Practice, so there should be no conflict between them. The actuary should note however that a practice that the educational notes describe for a situation is not necessarily the only accepted practice for that situation and is not necessarily accepted actuarial practice for a different situation. Responsibility for the manner of application of standards of practice in specific circumstances remains that of the members.

In accordance with the Institute's Policy on Due Process for the Approval of Guidance Material other than Standards of Practice and Research Documents, this draft educational note has been prepared by the IIAC and received approval for distribution from the Standards and Guidance Council on September 4, 2018.

Questions or comments regarding this draft educational note may be directed to Les Rehbeli at <u>les.rehbeli@oliverwyman.com</u> or to Lesley Thomson at <u>lesley.thomson@sunlife.com</u>.

Table of Contents

1.	Introduction		
2.	IFRS 17 Overview and Comparison to Current Practice		
3. Classification of Contracts		fication of Contracts	6
	3.1	General	6
	3.2	Life and Health Insurance	6
	3.3	P&C Insurance	7
	3.4	Reinsurance	7
4.	Separ	ation of Contract Components	7
	4.1	General	7
	4.2	Embedded Derivatives	8
	4.3	Investment Components	9
	4.4	Service Components	9
5.	Select	ion of Measurement Approach for Liability for Remaining Coverage	9
	5.1	Overview	9
	5.2	Premium Allocation Approach (PAA)	10
	5.3	Variable Fee Approach (VFA)	11
	5.4	Measurement Approach for Typical Canadia Protects	11
6.	Measu	urement Considerations	. 12
	6.1	Level of Aggregation	12
	6.2	Contract Boundary	13
7.	Proba	bility-Weighted Cash Flows	. 17
	7.1	Comparison to Current Practice .	17
	7.2	Treatment of Catastrophic Scenarios	18
	7.3	Cash Flows That tax web Assumptions Related to Financial Risk	19
	7.3.1	Universal Life contracts	19
	7.3.2	Segregated Fundouarantees	19
	7.3.3	Index-Linex Payments	20
	7.3.4	Expense Inflation	20
	7.3.5	Participating Insurance	20
	7.4	Deferrable Acquisition Expenses	21
8.	Discou	unting	. 21
	8.1	Comparison to Current Practice	21
	8.1.1	Current Practice: P&C	22
	8.1.2	Current Practice: Life and Health	22
	8.2	Cash Flows That Do Not Vary with Returns on Underlying Items	23
	8.2.1	Bottom-up Approach	24
	8.2.2	Top-down Approach	24
	8.3	Reflecting Financial Risk	25
	8.3.1	Cash Flows That Vary with Returns on Underlying Items	26
	8.3.2	Cash Flows that Vary with Assumptions Related to Financial Risk	26

9.	Risk A	djustment for Non-financial Risk	27
	9.1	Reflecting Uncertainty in the Risk Adjustment for Non-financial Risk	. 28
	9.2	Considerations for Using PfADs to Determine Risk Adjustment for Non-financial	
		Risk	. 29
	9.2.1	Current Level of PfAD Versus the Compensation the Entity Requires	. 29
	9.2.2	Diversification Benefits	. 29
	9.2.3	Confidence Level Disclosure	. 30
	9.2.4	Reinsurance Contracts Held	. 30
	9.2.5	Effect of Pass-Through Features	. 31
Арр	endix	A: Contract Classification for Canadian Life Products	32
Арр	endix	B: Examples of Investment Components in Canadian Life Contracts	35
Арр	endix	C: Examples of Service Components in Canadian Life Products	39
Арр	endix	D: Situations where PAA is Unlikely to be a Reasonable Approximation	۱
		to GMA	40
Арр	endix	E: Measurement Approaches for Typical Canadian Products	42

1. Introduction

International Financial Reporting Standard (IFRS) 17 *Insurance Contracts* is a new standard that will become effective in Canada on January 1, 2021. IFRS 17 establishes principles for the recognition, measurement, presentation, and disclosure of insurance contracts within the scope of the standard.

IFRS 17 specifies the basis for measurement (valuation) of insurance contract¹ liabilities. While there are many similarities to the current CIA Standards of Practice for valuation of insurance contract liabilities, there are also many differences.

This draft educational note provides actuaries with an overview of the similarities and significant differences of IFRS 17 measurement of liabilities compared to current practice in Canada. This draft educational note is not a comprehensive guide to IFRS 17. Actuarial guidance is provided or will be provided by the following sources:

- International Actuarial Association (IAA);
- CIA Committee on Life Insurance Financial Reporting (CLIFR);
- CIA Committee on Property and Casualty Insurance Fit and Reporting (PCFRC); and
- CIA Committee on Workers' Compensation.

This draft educational note focuses on life and puppers and casualty (P&C) insurance contracts. Workers compensation contracts are not discussed in this educational note, as the CIA Committee on Workers' Compensation is producing separate guidance on this topic.

2. IFRS 17 Overview and Comparison to Current Practice

IFRS 17 applies to any contract that is classified as an insurance contract, regardless of whether the issuing entity is an insurance CRS 17.82–830 provides guidance on the definition of an insurance contract. Must Canadian policies that are currently classified as insurance contracts will continue to be classified as insurance contracts under IFRS 17, although there are a few exceptions. Section 3 provides additional detail on this topic.

Many Canadian life insurance contracts contain features that are akin to investment contracts or service contracts. IFRS 17 requires the entity to review insurance contracts and identify any embedded derivatives, investment components, and service components and assess whether those components are *distinct* (as defined in IFRS 17.B31–B32). Section 4 provides additional detail on this topic.

The measurement of insurance contract liabilities under IFRS 17 includes three "building blocks":

¹ The term "insurance contracts" as used in this draft educational note includes all contracts within the scope of IFRS 17 (i.e., including investment contracts with discretionary participation features and reinsurance contracts held).

- 1. **Present value of future cash flows.** Conceptually, this is similar to the current CIA liability without provisions for adverse deviations (PfADs), although there are several important differences as discussed in sections 6–8.
- 2. **Risk adjustment for non-financial risk**. Conceptually, this is similar to current CIA PfADs for non-economic risk, with differences as discussed in section 9.

The sum of the present value of future cash flows and the risk adjustment for non-financial risk is called the *fulfilment cash flows* (FCF).

3. **Contractual service margin (CSM).** The CSM represents the unearned profit from a group of insurance contracts. At contract inception, if the FCF including all cash flows of the contract (i.e., including acquisition expenses and all premiums) is less than zero, the CSM is established to offset that negative amount so there is no front-ending of profit. The CSM is then released into income as services are provided. The CSM is a new concept versus current CIA standards, which allow front-ending of profit at issue.

The general measurement approach described in IFRS 17 (which we will refer to as the GMA in this educational note) is the default approach to valuation *insurance contracts with direct participation features* (as defined in IFRS 17.B101) are subject to some different requirements (called the variable fee approach (VFA) in this educational note) as discussed in section 5.

Furthermore, there is an option to use the simplified premum allocation approach (PAA) for contracts meeting the eligibility requirements in IACS 17.53. The PAA is available for short term contracts (coverage period of one year or less), and may also be available for longer duration contracts if the PAA provides a reasonable provides at reasonable provides at the life of the contract. See section **P**.

3. Classification of Contra

3.1 General

According to IFRS 17, an insurance contract is "a contract under which one party (the issuer) accepts significant instruction from another party (the policyholder) by agreeing to compensate the policyholder. The specified uncertain future event (the insured event) adversely affects the policyholder. The definition of "insurance risk", the meaning of "significant" in this context, and other guidance clarifying the classification of contracts is in IFRS 17.B2–B30.

IFRS 4 was effective in Canada on January 1, 2011. Since then, classification of contracts in Canada has been guided by the educational note <u>*Classification of Contracts under International</u>* <u>*Financial Reporting Standards*</u>, June 2009 (209066).</u>

Contract classification under IFRS 17 is largely the same as IFRS 4. The only difference is described in IFRS 17.BC67, which says that the time value of money should be considered when assessing whether insurance risk is significant.

3.2 Life and Health Insurance

For most life and health insurance products in Canada, classification is not expected to change under IFRS17. For convenience, appendix A provides a summary of the classification of common Canadian life and health insurance products.

3.3 P&C Insurance

P&C contracts provide coverage for all risks other than life, including automobile, property and liability insurance. Such contracts that satisfy the definition of an insurance contract under IFRS 4 would generally continue to fall within the scope of IFRS 17.

3.4 Reinsurance

Reinsurance contracts issued are treated in the same manner as direct written contracts under IFRS 17. Classification under IFRS 17 would be the same as under IFRS 4 except as discussed in IFRS 17.BC67 as noted above.

Reinsurance contracts held (i.e., ceded) are treated as separate contracts under IFRS 17 and therefore will require their own classification (rather than just being cash flows of the direct underlying contract as under IFRS 4).

Under IFRS 17, lapse risk and expense risk in a direct written contract as not considered insurance risks, because the risk is created by the contract itself the., lapse/expense cannot be an insured event). However, the transfer of lapse or expensionsk from one entity to another would meet the definition of insurance risk from the perspective of the entity assuming the risk. Therefore, it is possible for a reinsurance contract insue (i.e., assumed) to be within the scope of IFRS 17 while the corresponding contract that transfer uses to the reinsurer is not.

Also, because reinsurance contracts held are treated as a charate contracts under IFRS 17, there will not necessarily be a one-to-one correspondence between a reinsurance contract held and its underlying direct contract(s). In particular, the 'contract' might be the entire reinsurance treaty, covering cessions over a number of years.

4. Separation of Contract Components

4.1 General

IFRS 17 requires identification or components within insurance contracts and, if distinct, separate measurement and recording of those components. The following chart summarizes:



The comparison of these IFRS 17 requirements to excent (FRS 4) requirements is as follows:

- Embedded derivatives: under IFRS 4, the entity has options for separate reporting that are not available under IFRS 17.
- Distinct investment components: uncer IFRS 4, separate reporting of deposit components is permitted by c not required under certain conditions, and there is no requirement to identify deposit components if separate reporting is not elected.
- Non-distinct investment components: under IFRS 4, there is no requirement to identify deposit components that are not eligible for separate reporting.
- Service components: uncor IFRS 4, separate reporting is not permitted, and there is no requirement to don'tify service components (whether distinct or not).

4.2 Embedded Derivatives

Guidance for the identification of embedded derivatives and the criteria for whether they are distinct is in IFRS 9 *Financial Instruments*. This guidance is the same as the corresponding current guidance in International Accounting Standard (IAS) 39. If an embedded derivative is found to be non-distinct, the entire contract is measured under IFRS 17 and there are no special presentation or disclosure requirements for the embedded derivative component. Distinct embedded derivatives would be measured under IFRS 9 *Financial Instruments* and reported with investment contracts in the financial statements.

Under IFRS 4, the entity had the option to separate some non-distinct embedded derivatives, while under IFRS 17, separation is required for distinct embedded derivatives and prohibited for non-distinct embedded derivatives.

Also, IFRS 4 included an exception for a policyholder option to surrender an insurance contract that was not carried forward to IFRS 17. However, it is expected that this change will have no impact in practice, because surrender options would not be distinct from the host contract.

4.3 Investment Components

Examples of non-distinct investment components include the cash surrender value of a life insurance contract, term certain payments in a life contingent annuity contract, and the account value (net of any surrender charges) of a universal life insurance contract.

The insurance contract including non-distinct investment components would be measured under IFRS 17. However, insurance revenue and insurance service expenses reported in the Statement of Financial Performance (the income statement) exclude the portion related to the non-distinct investment components. For revenue, this will require splitting expected claims between amounts payable only on death (death benefit minus surrender benefit) and amounts payable on either death or surrender (surrender benefits).

Guidance for determining whether investment components are disjinct ownot appears in IFRS 17.B31–B32. Examples of investment components that might be violatinct include dividends on deposit, and funds held under underwriting agreements. Distinct investment components would be measured under IFRS 9 *Financial Instruments* and reported with investment contracts in the financial statements.

Appendix B includes examples of investment components and considerations for determining whether they are distinct.

4.4 Service Components

Guidance for identifying whether service components are distinct is in IFRS 17.B33–B34. Distinct service components would be measured under IFRS 15 *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* and reported with other service contracts on the financial statements.

An example of a possible district service component is claims adjudication services provided along with reinsurance protection. Note that the assessment of whether this service component is distinct word be performed both by the reinsurer (for the reinsurance contract issued) and the cedant (or the reinsurance contract held). There is no requirement for the assessment to be the same, even if the reinsurer and the cedant belong to the same group of entities.

There is no need to identify non-distinct service components.

Appendix C includes examples of service components.

5. Selection of Measurement Approach for Liability for Remaining Coverage

5.1 Overview

Under IFRS 17, contracts are measured using the general measurement approach (GMA) with the following exceptions, which are discussed further in the sections of this draft educational note that follow:

- Contracts satisfying the criteria in IFRS 17.53 may be measured using the premium allocation approach (PAA). Note that the liability for incurred claims (LIC) would be measured using the GMA (but without CSM); only the liability for remaining coverage (LRC) is measured using the PAA.
- Insurance contracts with direct participation features (IFRS 17.B101) are measured using the variable fee approach (VFA).
- Reinsurance contracts held are measured using either the GMA or the PAA. However, there are some differences in measurement that apply to reinsurance contracts held as outlined in IFRS 17.63-70. Reinsurance contracts held are never measured using the VFA.

Note that reinsurance contracts held (i.e., ceded) are measured as separate contracts under IFRS 17, and it is possible for a reinsurance contract held to be measured using a different method than the underlying direct contracts being ceded.

5.2 Premium Allocation Approach (PAA)

The PAA is a simplification of the GMA that may be used for any contracts with a coverage period of one year or less, and any longer contracts where measurement under the PAA would not differ materially from the GMA over the life of the contract. Ligibility for the PAA is assessed at inception of the group of contracts. Considerations in assessing whether the PAA would provide a reasonable approximation to the CMA can be found in IFRS 17.54, chapter 9 (Premium Allocation Approach) of International extuatial Note (IAN) 100 of the IAA, and appendix D of this draft educational note.

The PAA simplification applies to the LRC only. The LIC is measured using the GMA (but without CSM).

If the PAA is selected, the Ufc at usue is equal to premiums received (i.e., unearned premiums (UEP) less premiums receivable, less (if elected) deferred acquisition costs (DAC). The entity has the accounting profer choice to expense or defer acquisition costs (IFRS 17.59(a)) if the coverage period is one year to less. The LRC for subsequent periods follows the pattern of UEP less premiums receivable less DAC. LIC would be established using the GMA (but without CSM) for any incurred claims, including claims incurred but not yet reported or settled as of the valuation date.

Under current practice, the LRC is analogous to the present value of future cash flows with PfADs for non-economic risk for life insurance, and to premium liabilities for P&C insurance. For life insurance, UEP less DAC can be used whenever it provides a reasonable approximation to the explicit valuation approach. For P&C insurance, the booked liability is the higher of UEP less DAC and the explicit valuation. The following differences between IFRS 17 and current practice are worth noting:

• Criteria: IFRS 17 allows the PAA approach to be used for all contracts with a coverage period of one year or less, with no requirement to assess whether the PAA is a reasonable approximation to the GMA. Current CIA standards would allow UEP minus

DAC to be used only if it is a reasonable approximation to the explicit valuation approach.

- Deferral of acquisition costs: IFRS 17 allows the entity to choose whether to defer acquisition costs or expense them directly if the coverage period is one year or less. Current CIA standards require deferral of acquisition costs for life insurance (through extending the term of the liability), while for P&C contracts, there is no deferral of acquisition costs in the explicit valuation, but deferral if UEP less DAC is held.
- Amount of deferrable acquisition costs: The amount of acquisition expenses considered deferrable could be different. IFRS 17 allows deferral of acquisition expenses considered directly attributable to the portfolio of insurance contracts.
- Discounting of the LRC: IFRS 17 allows the entity to choose not to reflect the time value of money (i.e., discount cash flows) if the coverage period is one year or less or the coverage period is longer but the effect of discounting is put significant. Current CIA standards require the time value of money to be taken intraaccourd, either directly or, for life insurance, as part of the assessment of whether UEP Nines DAC is a reasonable approximation to an explicit approach.
- Discounting of the LIC: Under IFRS 17, if the entity applicative PAA to the LRC, the time value of money and the effect of financial risks an the ignored in measuring the LIC if the LIC cash flows are expected to be paid or hereived mone year or less from the date the claims are incurred.

5.3 Variable Fee Approach (VFA)

The term "variable fee approach" (FA) as used in this draft educational note refers to the special requirements related to the measurement of insurance contracts with direct participation features (direct pan as a Greed in IFRS 17.B101. Measurement of the liability for direct par contracts is based on the same building blocks as the GMA, but with special treatment of the CSM (and other comprehensive income (OCI)) if this presentation option is elected). Note that the ten "participation features" in IFRS 17 is a different concept from "participating policy" as refined in the Canadian Insurance Companies Act.

5.4 Measurement Approach for Typical Canadian Products

Most Canadian individual life insurance products would be valued using the GMA.

The VFA approach would likely apply to segregated fund contracts and possibly some participating life insurance contracts. Also, some variable or index-linked universal life products could meet the definition of direct par contracts.

The PAA approach would be an option (for the LRC) for most P&C contracts. Many P&C contracts would have a coverage period of one year or less and therefore be eligible automatically. P&C contracts with longer terms (e.g., many Québec auto contracts have a two-year term) might also be eligible for the PAA, but the entity would need to assess the appropriateness of the approximation to the GMA. Some P&C products, such as warranty or mortgage default contracts, may not be eligible, due to either the length of the contracts or the

year-to-year variation in claim occurrence that is typically observed, as these factors may indicate the PAA is not a reasonable approximation to the GMA.

The PAA would also be an option (for the LRC) for many group life and health contracts, as these typically are annually renewable. Sometimes, group contracts provide rate guarantees for longer than one year, and in such cases the entity would need to assess whether the PAA approach produces a reasonable approximation to the GMA.

Generally speaking though, if the UEP minus DAC approximation is currently used for reporting, there is a good chance that the PAA would produce a reasonable approximation to the GMA. Further, if the current approach is to use UEP minus DAC with an adjustment (e.g., premium deficiency reserve), it might be appropriate to use the PAA with the same adjustment under IFRS 17.

Appendix E contains a list of typical Canadian products and the measurement approach that might be used. An entity would assess each of its contracts to determine which approach is most appropriate.

6. Measurement Considerations

6.1 Level of Aggregation



IFRS 17 requires entities to identify *portfolios* of contracts, which comprise contracts subject to similar risks and managed together. Contracts in different poduct lines would generally not be in the same portfolio as they would not be expected to have similar risks (IFRS 17.14). Portfolio is the level of aggregation at which accounting policy choices (e.g., whether to apply the OCI option) apply. Note that reinsurance contracts held would be in different portfolios than the underlying direct contracts because the risks are not similar.

IFRS 17 also requires portfolios of contracts to be divided into *groups* of contracts according to IFRS 17.16–23. *Group* is the unit of account for the measurement of the CSM and some presentation requirements (e.g., IFRS 17.78). Under IFRS 17, contracts cannot be split into components (e.g., ford) ferent toverages) and assigned to different groups. However, a (legal) contract would be split into afferent contracts if needed to reflect the substance of the contractual rights and obligations (IFRS 17.2).

In Canada, because there is currently no CSM, there is no analogous requirement to "group" contracts. As a result, it is common to measure coverages separately, and sometimes report them on separate lines of the financial statements. Under IFRS 17, cash flows for different components/coverages can still be projected and measured separately, but each component/coverage would be allocated to the appropriate group(s) for the purpose of measuring CSM and the presentation requirements of IFRS 17.78. This could create significant administrative hurdles, especially combined with the requirement to measure liabilities using premiums received rather than premiums due.

IFRS 17 does not specify the level of aggregation to determine the risk adjustment for nonfinancial risk, though it would be consistent with the compensation the entity requires for bearing uncertainty (IFRS 17.37). That is, it would be set at the level that best represents the entity's view (i.e., taking diversification benefits into account or not) of the compensation required to bear uncertainty. If determined at a higher level of aggregation than group, the risk adjustment for non-financial risk would be allocated to the different groups in a reasonable manner. Under current CIA standards, PfADs should be appropriate in aggregate, but this takes into account both financial and non-financial risk and there are varying practices in how diversification benefits are recognized. Therefore, there could potentially be a change to the level of aggregation at which the risk adjustment for non-financial risk (analogous to PfADs for non-economic risk) is set.

Other than expenses, there is no specific requirement regarding the level at which assumptions are set under IFRS 17. Assumptions can be set at the level that is most appropriate to estimate future cash flows, with future cash flows allocated to groups in a reasonable way. This is the same as current CIA standards, so it is unlikely that changes will be required.

The level of aggregation for expenses (both future cash flows and deferred acquisition expenses) in the measurement of liabilities under IFRS 17 is portfolic. Expenses considered directly attributable to a portfolio are then allocated to groups within the portfolio. Under current CIA standards, there is no specific level of aggregation set has expenses, though in practice, portfolio (or something similar) is likely the level of which expenses are set, so little change is expected other than the new requirement to expenses to groups.

However, the requirement to include acquisition expenses in presentation and measurement of liabilities is new, so the identification of directly attributible acquisition expenses for portfolios is new (see section 7.4).

The level of aggregation for IFRS 17 reporting (instance) purposes might also necessitate some administrative changes. For example, insurand claim liabilities that are currently reported in aggregate (e.g., for reinsurance concracts held) might need to be separated among groups to meet the requirements of IFRS 17.2.

6.2 Contract Boundary

IFRS 17.33 requires the entity o identify the contract boundary (IFRS 17.34) for each contract so that only cash flow incluted to claims incurred within the boundary of the contracts in the group are included in the estimates of future cash flows.

For most contracts, the contract boundary under IFRS 17 will be evident, and equal to the term of the liability (life insurance) or the term of the policy (P&C insurance). Fully guaranteed whole life insurance, for example, would have a contract boundary that extends to the end of the life of the policyholder. Typical group life and health and P&C contracts that are annually renewable would have a contract boundary that ends at the next renewal date.

Possible differences from current practice include the following:

 Bias towards conservatism: For life insurance contracts, the concept of contract boundary is similar to the term of the liability. Where the term of the liability is uncertain, or where extending the term of the liability would increase the liabilities, current CIA standards require the actuary to be conservative. For example, paragraph 2320.03 requires the actuary to include future renewals only if the resulting liability is larger; and paragraph 2320.19 urges the actuary to err on the side of caution where the term is not obvious. However, there is no such concept in IFRS 17, which could lead to a difference between the term of the liability and the contract boundary. For example, if a renewal (at which the term of the liability/contract boundary might end) is expected to be loss-making (even though the entity has the right to increase premiums to avoid loss), the loss would be included in the IFRS 4 liabilities, but not in the IFRS 17 liabilities.

- Consideration of rights and obligations of both parties: Under IFRS 17, the rights and obligations of both parties to the contract are considered when determining the contract boundary, while under current CIA standards, only the rights and obligations of the entity are considered. For example, if the entity has the right to compel the policyholder to pay premiums, the IFRS 17 contract boundary would not end, while the IFRS 4 term of the liability would end if extending the term would reduce the liabilities.
- Coverages within contracts: The treatment of coverages within a contract may be different. For life insurance contracts, current CIA standards (pangraph 2320.19) require the actuary to consider the substance of the contact over he legal form in assessing the term of the liability. For example, a certificate group insurance nder contract that in substance is a collection of individual cor such as a creditor or tracts association contract) would be considered as though we were an individual contract, each with its own term of liability. By contrast, under IPS 17 he contract can have only one boundary, which in this case would be determined ased on the terms and conditions of the group contract. However, IFRS 17 does equire separation of contracts if required to reflect the substance of the obligations RS **1**(2) and cash flows are only within the contract boundary for coverages that eatt substantive rights or obligations at the reporting date (IFRS 17.34). in practice there might be few changes required efor because of this difference.
- Constraints on repricing, the dentification of contract boundary becomes more difficult when the entity is partially constrained in its ability to terminate or adjust the contract. IFRS 17.23, B62–B67 provide considerations for making this assessment. Generally, the considerations in similar to current practice, focusing on the extent of constraint placed on the entity, and the practical ability of the entity to make changes. However, one important difference is that the intent of the entity (to reprice or not) is not considered in setting the contract boundary under IFRS 17; rather, only the rights and obligations of the entity to make changes, commercial considerations would be ignored if the same considerations apply to new contracts.
- Extension of term of liability for deferred acquisition costs: Current CIA standards (life) allow extension of the term of the liability to account for deferred acquisition costs. This is common in the valuation of segregated fund products and some short duration group life and health contracts. Under IFRS 17, there is no corresponding concept because acquisition costs are considered directly in the measurement of liabilities.
- Segregated funds with material guarantees: Where segregated fund contracts contain material constraints, current CIA standards (paragraph 2360.07) require the term of the

liability be set to maximize the liability. The purpose of this adjustment is to ensure consistency with the treatment of similar segregated fund contracts without material constraints. This concept does not apply in IFRS 17. The contract boundary would be the full duration of the segregated fund contract if the entity has no right to adjust the contract. Whether cash flows associated with future deposits would be included depends on whether substantive rights or obligations associated with those future deposits exist at the reporting date. Generally speaking, if future deposits are treated the same as deposits on new contracts, they would be excluded.

 Segregated funds supported by hedging strategy: Where hedging is used to manage segregated fund risk, current CIA standards permit the term of the liability to be extended under certain conditions. The existence of hedging is irrelevant to the determination of the contract boundary; however, IFRS 17 accomplishes the same objective through IFRS 17.B115–B116.

Examples of products for which the contract boundary determined under FRS 17 is *potentially* different from the term of the liability under current practice include the following:

- Fully guaranteed individual life insurance contracts The contract boundary would generally be the same as the term of the liability, and yould be the lifetime of the individual contract. For insurance contracts with the option to convert to different coverages, the term of the liability under TIA standards would end at the date of conversion unless the conversion is expected to have a cost. Under IFRS 17, the contract boundary of such contracts would include the boundary of the coverage to which the contract converts.
- Adjustable individual life insurance contracts: The term of the liability would normally be the earliest date at which the entity, an adjust the contract, unless extending the term Unter IPALT, the contract boundary would be the earliest date increases the liability ither the individual contract or the portfolio of contracts at which the entity n a 4 46to which the individual contract belongs, with the added constraint given by IFRS "the precision of the premiums for coverage up to the date when the risks 17.34(b)(ii) tha s not take account the risks that relate to periods after the are reassessed d reassessment dat.". If the product was priced by taking into account all of the future cash flows (e.g., level premiums), then the contract boundary would extend to the end of the life of the policyholder.
- Group employer/employee contracts: Typical contracts are annually renewable, although some contracts offer premium rate guarantees that extend beyond one year. The term of the liability under current practice would typically be the next renewal date, extended to account for premium rate guarantees if that increases the liability, and also sometimes extended to allow for deferred acquisition costs. Under IFRS 17, the contract boundary would be the date at which the premium rate guarantees expire.
- Cancellable contracts: If contracts are cancellable without penalty by both parties, the term of the liability under current practice would extend beyond the cancellation date if

that increases the liability unless it is expected that the contract will be cancelled. Under IFRS 17, the contract boundary would be the cancellation date².

- Group creditor/association contracts: Current practice varies on these products. Some entities view the individual certificates under the group contracts as individual contracts, each with its own term of the liability. Others might view the contracts as group contracts, and look solely to the terms of the group contract to determine the term of the liability. Under IFRS 17, a contract has a single boundary regardless of underlying components or coverages.
- Segregated fund contracts and annuity contracts: As noted above, the contract boundary will often be different than the current term of the liability, and would be determined based solely on the contract guarantees. For deferred annuity contracts that are classified as insurance contracts, the term of the liability under current practice would typically end at the date the credited interest rate is used. Under IFRS 17, the contract boundary extends for the length of the insurance coverage.
- Title insurance: Title insurance is insurance against derects incheditle to land or buildings. Under current Canadian practice, the insured event (the defect) is considered to have occurred before the contract was written so the line line consist solely of claim liabilities (LIC under IFRS 17). Under IFRS 17, title insurance is described as "insurance against the discovery of defects in the title". As such the insured event is discovery of the defect, so the contract boundary extend for as long as the policyholder owns the property or holds the mortgage on the property (depending on the type of title insurance policy). Insurance contract adailities will include both LRC and LIC.
- Onerous contracts: If a contract has terms and conditions that are guaranteed and these will result in an onerous contract, then under IFRS 17 the entity would need to recognize the liability as soon as it is bound by the terms of the contract, which could be prior to the effective date on the contract. This may be different from current practice.
- Reinsurance contracts held: IFRS 17 requires reinsurance contracts held to be measured as separate contracts, including separate determination of the contract boundary. By contrast, under orrent CIA standards, the term of the liability is determined for the underlying direct contract only, and reinsurance cash flows are projected consistent with the term of the underlying direct contract, based on the assumption that the direct writer and the reinsurer exercise their contractual rights (e.g., the right to reprice or recapture) to their advantage (paragraph 2120.32). Under IFRS 17, it is possible for the boundary of a reinsurance contract held to be different than the boundary of the underlying direct contract(s). However, the boundary of a reinsurance contract held (ceded) will always be the same as the boundary of the corresponding reinsurance contract issued (assumed), because the rights and obligations of both parties are considered in determining the contract boundary.

² Under discussion. Similarly, treatment of coverages that can be withdrawn at any time.

7. Probability-Weighted Cash Flows

7.1 Comparison to Current Practice

IFRS 17.33 describes requirements for estimates of future cash flows to be incorporated in the GMA. In particular, estimates of future cash flows represent the probability-weighted mean of the full range of possible outcomes, considering all reasonable and supportable information available at the reporting date without undue cost or effort.

The concept of probability-weighted cash flows is broadly aligned with current practice to determine best estimate cash flows. It is unlikely that major changes to current processes will be required.

Below is a list of examples where differences from current practice might occur:

- Assumptions that include implicit margins for adverse deviations (MfADs): IFRS 17 requires separate disclosure of the risk adjustment for normanial risk. In current practice, the distinction between "best estimate" and "who PfAD" is not always quantified, though much of this would have been identified with the Insurance Capital Adequacy Test (LICAT).
- **Cash flows that vary with assumptions related to financia risk**: (for example, credited rates on universal life contracts tied to economic scenarios, or cash flows linked to inflation). Current practice is to separate "sest estimate" assumptions (e.g., the CIA-prescribed base economic scenario as a finetin subsection 2330) from MfADs. However, under IFRS 17, provisions for marcial risk are included in the present value of future cash flows on a market consistent basis. Stochastic modelling of market consistent economic parameters may be needed in these situations to determine the probability-weighted cash flows under IFRS 17.
- **Policyholder options**: Estimates of future cash flows take into account policyholder behaviour including to respected effect of anti-selection. This is true under current CIA standards, though the optinction between "best estimate" and "PfAD" is sometimes blurred. Also, if policyholder behaviour is expected to be linked to assumptions related to financial risk, the provision for financial risk would be included in the present value of future cash flows (rather than in PfADs).
- Future taxes: IFRS 17 excludes income taxes from estimates of future cash flows. This is different from current CIA standards, which require consideration of future income taxes. Premium taxes and investment income tax³ are included as expenses of administering the contract under current practice, and this is expected to continue to be the case under IFRS 17.
- **Expenses:** Current CIA standards require the liability to include provision for ongoing policy-related expenses. IFRS 17 has a similar requirement, but restricts the expenses included in the valuation to those "directly attributable" to the portfolio. For life and health insurance, IFRS 17 "directly attributable" expenses will likely be a subset of the

³ Under discussion

expenses included under current practice, but for P&C insurance, more expenses might be included in IFRS 17 than under current practice. Under IFRS 17, expenses related to reinsurance (ceded) are attributable to portfolios of reinsurance contracts held.

IFRS 17 requirements for reflecting changes in unit expenses (e.g., for changes in economies of scales) are similar to those in current CIA standards.

Also, IFRS 17 requires the identification of directly attributable acquisition expenses for initial measurement of the CSM and ongoing presentation (see section 7.4). Under current CIA requirements, acquisition expenses are only needed for valuation when DAC is used, and it is likely that directly attributable expenses under IFRS 17 will be a subset of those used for current DAC. For blocks where DAC is not used, the identification of directly attributable acquisition expenses will be new.

- **Reinsurance contracts held:** IFRS 17 requires reinsurance contracts held to be measured separately from the underlying direct contract(s), including te consideration of separ the contract boundary. This can lead to different cash flow being cluded in the valuation. For example, if the terms of a reinsurance reaty a aranteed with (say) a 90-day cancellation notice, then cash flows associated with expected (new) cessions over the next 90 days would be included in the measurement t of the reinsurance contract held even though there is no corresponding underlying direct contract liability. This requirement is unlikely to have a significant act on the measurement of the liability, but it could affect the CSM (which is ceparately reported).
- **Risk of non-performance by the itsuer of the reinsurance contract**: Provision for the risk of non-performance by the peins per is included in both IFRS 17 and current CIA liabilities. In current Canadian practice, this provision may be implicit in the liability net of reinsurance. Under IFRS 17, this provision is included in the liability for reinsurance contracts held. IFRS 17.63 says the risk of non-performance includes "losses from disputes". As with correct provision, this refers to losses from known disputes and not the risk of losses arising from future disputes.

7.2 Treatment of Citatino phic Scenarios

IFRS 17.B40 states that "the scenarios developed shall include unbiased estimates of the probability of catastrophic losses under existing contracts." In principle, all possible scenarios (both favourable and unfavourable) are to be considered in the analysis, along with an estimated probability, which may be very low.

Current practice often does not take explicit consideration of potential catastrophes and the associated probability. Outliers are often excluded or adjusted from experience if they are judged not to be representative of the true underlying distribution (usually because by including the observed event in the experience, too much weight is given to the observed event). Effectively, by making these adjustments, the actuary is assigning a low probability to the occurrence of that event, which is consistent with IFRS 17. Similarly, by not making explicit adjustment to reflect the potential for a catastrophic event that was not observed during the experience period, the actuary is assigning a low estimated value to such an event.

7.3 Cash Flows That Vary with Assumptions Related to Financial Risk

The projection of cash flows that vary with assumptions related to financial risk might require modification from current practice, which is often based on deterministic "best estimate" scenarios prescribed in the current CIA standards or on real-world stochastic scenarios that meet certain calibration criteria. These scenarios are not necessarily consistent with market prices as required under IFRS 17.

Estimates of cash flows that vary with assumptions related to financial risk would be consistent with market prices at the measurement date, which will include provision for financial risk. Possible approaches include the use of replicating portfolios or stochastic modelling with risk-neutral parameters. Alternatively, provisions for financial risk can be made by adjusting the discount rate as discussed in section 8.

7.3.1 Universal Life Contracts

Universal life contracts often include features that are similar to mancial options and that vary with market conditions. Some examples include the following

- Credited interest rates on policyholder account values are generally linked to the returns, minus a spread, of indices available to the policyholder as investment options.
- Minimum interest rate guarantees, the value of which vary according to current and projected interest rates.
- Performance and persistency bonuses that valuaccording to the past financial performance of the contract and/on the pensistency of the policyholder (e.g., bonus that becomes effective after a certain duration, under certain conditions).

Current common practice is to project the universal life cash flows under the prescribed interest rate scenarios in current CIA standards and to establish a liability based on the most adverse scenario. The liability as cibed to these financial options is therefore unlikely to be consistent with market prices stochastic modelling with risk-neutral scenarios or replicating portfolio techniques having needed.

Some best estimate polyholder behaviour assumptions may vary according to market parameters (e.g., lapse of future premium persistency could depend on projected market conditions or amount of funds available). IFRS 17 does not introduce any new requirements to vary policyholder behaviour assumptions with market conditions. However, if policyholder behaviour assumptions are linked to market conditions, the resulting cash flows under IFRS 17 will be different from current practice, as they would include provision for financial risk consistent with market prices.

7.3.2 Segregated Fund Guarantees

Segregated fund guarantees are similar to options on defined underlying items, and therefore need to be valued consistent with market prices. Stochastic modelling techniques currently used in segregated fund valuations will continue to be appropriate under IFRS 17, although the scenarios used to determine the probability-weighted cash flows would need to be market

consistent rather than real world. Unlike current Canadian practice, the IFRS 17 FCF would be the same regardless of whether or not the guarantees are hedged.

Comments similar to those for universal life (above) can apply to policyholder behaviour assumptions that vary according to market conditions.

7.3.3 Index-Linked Payments

Some annuity or disability insurance payments are indexed based on a defined, published index such as the Consumer Price Index (CPI), often subject to some floors and caps. Under current Canadian practice, the indexation is linked to the deterministic scenario being valued. Under IFRS 17, inflation might be considered a market variable and, if so, would require projections to be consistent with market prices.

Consider the following example of three different annuities, each with different payment indexation:

- 1. Flat 2% per year indexation.
- 2. Indexation of annuity payments based on 100% of the CPL movement
- 3. Same as item 2 but with a floor of 0% and a cap

In the first example, cash flows would simply be projected based on contractual indexation. Market prices are not considered because indexition does not depend on any market variable.

In the second example, indexation does depend on a market variable, and thus consistency with market prices is required by IFRS 176Since the relationship with the market variable remains the same regardless of the actual cu-index level, implied forward CPI could be used to reflect market information.

The third example is more complicated because of the presence of floors and/or caps. Riskneutral stochastic modelling may be needed to estimate the liability consistent with market prices.

7.3.4 Expense Inflation

Under current practice, assumed expense inflation is often tied to interest rate scenarios, but need not be. Similarly, IFLS 17 recognizes that assumptions about inflation are sometimes assumptions related to financial risk (e.g., if based on an index of prices (e.g., CPI) or interest rates) and sometimes not assumptions related to financial risk (IFRS 17.B128).

In situations where assumptions about inflation are related to financial risk, consistency with market prices would be required by IFRS 17. Similar to index-linked payments where the relationship between the cash flow and the market variable remains unchanged regardless of the market variable's level, market prices can be reflected by using future implied inflation rates.

7.3.5 Participating Insurance

Projected policyholder dividends under participating contracts are linked to the projected market environment and reflect the ability to pass experience to policyholders. Conceptually, this is the same requirement as in current CIA standards. Many actuaries approximate this by

assuming that current economic conditions persist and the current dividend scale is maintained, with separate testing to ensure that the policyholder dividend scales contain sufficient room to absorb adverse movements in market conditions.

IFRS 17 introduces one significant difference to current Canadian practice, which is that the cost of financial guarantees is included in the present value of future cash flows, and not in the risk adjustment for non-financial risk. Currently, provisions for economic risk would be included as a component of PfAD. This will need to change.

7.4 Deferrable Acquisition Expenses

Under IFRS 17, acquisition cash flows need to be included in the present value of future cash flows in order to calculate the CSM at initial recognition. Acquisition cash flows are defined as "cash flows arising from the costs of selling, underwriting and starting a group of insurance contracts that are directly attributable to the portfolio of insurance contracts to which the group belongs". Only expenses that are directly attributable to a portfolio of contracts, such as commissions and some direct expenses, are included in the estimates of fluure cash flows. Other acquisition expenses are recognized as incurred.

The inclusion of acquisition expenses in the present value of facure rash flows reduces the CSM, and results in the deferral of those expenses to be recognized a profits later, through the release of the CSM over the coverage period of the group of contracts. This is similar to the DAC asset that is held on the balance sheet and amortized over the for some products under IFRS 4. However, the deferred expenses are part of the insurance contract liabilities through a reduction in the CSM, rather than held as a service asset.

As the CSM is calculated at the group level, a quisition expenses attributed to a portfolio need to be allocated to the groups within that portfolio.

The portion of expenses that is opened "directly attributable" to the portfolio will affect the CSM and the loss taken at sitial progenition of contracts. Higher attributable acquisition expenses reduce the CSM and increase the likelihood of a group being onerous at initial recognition.

Directly attributable expenses also affect presentation (insurance revenue and insurance service expenses) per IFR 17.B125.

8. Discounting

8.1 Comparison to Current Practice

Under current CIA standards, the approach to discounting is discussed in subsection 2240 for P&C insurance and subsection 2330 for life and health insurance.

Under IFRS 17, the relevant paragraphs on discount rates are 36, 56 (for the PAA) and B72–B85. IFRS 17 does not differentiate between P&C and life and health in setting discount rates.

Under IFRS 17, discount rates are set for cash flows that do not vary based on the returns on any underlying items. Adjustments are made to reflect the impact of financial risk that is not otherwise included in estimates of cash flows (IFRS 17.36) and to reflect variability of cash flows not otherwise reflected (IFRS 17.B74).

This section expands on the differences between current practice and IFRS 17, beginning with a summary of current practice.

8.1.1 Current Practice: P&C

Current CIA standards require the valuation of insurance contract liabilities to consider the time value of money and to include a PfAD to account for the uncertainty around the selected discount rate(s), claims development patterns, and reinsurance collectability.

The discount rate(s) represents the expected investment return (portfolio yield) on the assets chosen to support the policy liabilities, and will depend on the asset characteristics including the following:

- Assets owned at the calculation date;
- The allocation of those assets and related investment income among lines of business;
- The method of valuing assets and reporting investment in some;
- Yields on assets acquired after the calculation date;
- Capital gains and losses on assets sold after the raised and data
- Investment expenses; and
- Asset risks including credit-related events default impairment, or restructuring of obligations by the issuer of the invested assess at the calculation date.

Although discount rates may vary from one claim grouping to the next, from one future period to the next, or from one underlying a codent or underwriting period to the next, it is common to select an aggregate portfolio of assets to generate a single discount rate for all years and product lines. Additionally, it is common practice to select a single discount rate to be applied to both net premium liabilities and net claim liabilities, but there is no requirement to do so.

The ceded policy liabilities are shown as recoverable amounts (assets) on the entity's balance sheet, and as such that are not supported by invested assets. The discount rate used to determine the present value on the ceded policy liabilities is generally selected from the following or a combination thereof:

- The discount rate selected for the present value of the net policy liabilities;
- A risk-free rate; and
- The discount rate used by the assuming entity.

The actuary would add an explicit PfAD for the uncertainty around the selection of the discount rate(s) including consideration for unknown asset risk (including credit/default risk and liquidity risk), mismatch risk between payment of claims and availability of liquid assets, and uncertainty in estimating the payment pattern of future claims.

8.1.2 Current Practice: Life and Health

Current CIA standards require insurance contract liabilities to be valued using the Canadian Asset Liability Method (CALM). Under CALM, there is no direct discounting of liabilities. Instead,

CALM sets the value of the insurance contract liabilities equal to the current statement value of supporting assets required to satisfy the obligations, taking into account reinvestment/ disinvestment.

The data required to calculate the CALM value of the insurance contract liability include the following:

- Liability cash flows;
- Cash flows for the invested assets that support the insurance contract liability;
- A risk-free (government) yield curve as of the valuation date;
- The projected level of credit spreads, asset deterioration and investment expenses by asset type;
- Investment return for non-fixed income investments; and
- Reinvestment/disinvestment assumptions:
 - The entity's investment strategy (i.e., assumptions arounchow the entity will reinvest cash at maturities and disinvest assets is required over the life of the insurance contract liabilities).
 - CIA prescribed interest rate scenarios (for trample, the base scenario for interest rates includes the implied forward interest rates for the first 20 years and grades to a prescribed ultimate reinvestment rite (cRR) at year 60 and beyond. Between year 20 and year 60, there is a prescribed methodology for grading between the 20-year observed point and the prescribed URR.)

While CALM does not result in explicit discount rates, it is common practice to solve for an equivalent discount rate that when applied to the insurance contract liability cash flows will give the same liability. This may be done either by solving for a level discount rate, or more commonly, by solving for a vector of yearly rates that can be interpreted as the expected annual portfolio return on the assets supporting the insurance contract liability. This would not be the same discount rate, would result from the application of IFRS 17.

8.2 Cash Flows That to Not Vary with Returns on Underlying Items

Under IFRS 17, discount rates for cash flows that are fixed (i.e., that do not vary with returns on underlying items) are based on a liquidity-adjusted risk-free discount rate curve. This discount rate curve may be developed using either a bottom-up approach or a top-down approach.

Under either approach, two key differences from current practice are that the discount rates do not depend on the assets used to support the liabilities (e.g., investment expenses are ignored) and there are no reinvestment/disinvestment assumptions. The discount rate curve is set to reflect the characteristics of the liability cash flows (i.e., liquidity⁴, currency, timing) only.

⁴ The question of how to treat liquidity characteristics that change over time is under discussion.

8.2.1 Bottom-up Approach

Under the bottom-up approach, a risk-free discount curve is adjusted by adding an illiquidity premium to reflect the characteristics of the insurance contract liabilities. This approach requires the following judgments/estimates:

- Should the risk-free discount curve be based on government bond rates or swap rates?
- What is the longest duration risk-free asset for which there is a reliable yield (i.e., price from deep, liquid, and transparent markets)?
- How would risk-free rates be estimated beyond the observable period (i.e., ultimate rate, extrapolation technique, etc.)?
- How would the illiquidity premium be estimated?

The above has two similarities to current practice for life and health insurance. (1) a current risk-free curve is used; and (2) there is a need to extend the yield curve beyond the observable period.

For cash flows denominated in Canadian dollars, the risk-fee curve under CALM uses the first 20 years of the current risk-free curve in the Canadian marked which is usually a government bond curve). This same approach could be used for IFRS 17 if 20 years is considered the longest duration for which there is a reliable yield.

The CALM method for extending the risk-free yield curve beyond the first 20 years prescribes a URR and a method for interpolating between the 0-year term and the URR. This approach might be used as a reference point for how to extend the risk-free curve beyond the observable period for IFRS 17.

There is no existing requirement under current CIA standards to identify an explicit illiquidity premium in the discount rates. A) illiquidity premium is implicitly included; however, it would reflect the liquidity characteristics of the assets supporting the liabilities rather than the liquidity characteristics of the abilities. Nevertheless, this might provide a way to estimate the illiquidity premium for the CES 17 discount rates.

Note that the liquidity characteristics of reinsurance contracts held would be assessed separately from the liquidity characteristics of the underlying direct contracts.

8.2.2 Top-down Approach

Under the top-down approach, a reference portfolio of assets is selected with characteristics that are similar to those of the insurance contract liability. For example, the current spot rate implied by a 20-year Canadian corporate bond might be selected as a reference for a 20-year Canadian liability cash flow. The current yields on the reference assets are then adjusted to remove any characteristics of the asset(s) that are not relevant to the liability, the primary examples being credit risk and market risk.

This approach requires the following judgements/estimates:

• What is the longest duration of reference assets for which there are reliable yields (i.e., prices from deep, liquid and transparent markets)?

- How would rates be estimated beyond the observable period?
- How would the reference portfolio be selected?
- How would the yield on reference portfolios be adjusted for characteristics that are not relevant to the insurance contract liability?

For the reference portfolio, the entity might view its current asset portfolio or target asset mix as having similar currency and liquidity characteristics to those of the liabilities and conclude that this provides an appropriate reference portfolio. If the entity were to take this approach, a partial link would be created between the entity's own assets and the liability discount rate. However, there is no requirement to choose the reference portfolio from assets held.

The yield on the reference portfolio would be adjusted to remove the portion of the yield related to credit risk on the assets. One possible approach would be to use the asset default assumptions (with MfAD) that are currently used for valuation, with possible adjustments to be consistent with current market prices at the valuation date (e.g., a default assumptions are based on long-term averages). Another possible approach would be to use the assumptions used to set impairment provisions under IFRS 9, increased to include provision for uncertainty and adjustments if needed to be consistent with current market prices.

The yield on the reference portfolio would also be adjusted to remove any market risk premium. In practice, this means that non-fixed means ets would be unlikely to be included in the reference portfolio.

The yield on the reference portfolio might also be adjusted to account for differences in liquidity characteristics between the reference portfolio and the insurance contract liabilities. However, IFRS 17.B81 indicates that such adjustment is not required if the reference portfolio reasonably reflects the liquidity characteristics of the liabilities.

8.3 Reflecting Financial kisk

According to IFRS 17.36, discument rates are used to "... adjust the estimates of future cash flows to reflect the time rate of money and the financial risks related to those cash flows, to the extent that the financial risks ... are not included in the estimates of cash flows".

This means that the impact of financial risks on cash flows can be incorporated directly in the estimates of future cash flows or through the discount rate, or some combination thereof. In any case, the approach to reflecting financial risk would be as consistent as possible with observable market prices at the valuation date (IFRS 17.B44). In particular, unlike current practice, there is no provision for reinvestment/disinvestment risk in the IFRS 17 valuation.

IFRS 17.B46 describes the *replicating portfolio* technique, where the value of the liability is set equal to the fair value of an asset portfolio whose cash flows exactly match (in all scenarios) the liability cash flows. This technique is similar to the application of CALM (though limited to observable market prices) and can be applied to a portion of the liability cash flows. Paragraph B47 further says that though the replicating portfolio technique is not required, if a replicating portfolio exists for some of the cash flows, the technique chosen would be unlikely to lead to a materially different measurement. It is useful to consider two different ways in which cash flows are affected by financial risk:

- Cash flows can vary based on returns on underlying items (usually assets). By this we mean the asset returns that are "passed-through" to policyholders in products such as segregated funds, participating insurance, and some universal life contracts. Some of these contracts would meet the definition of insurance contracts with direct participation features (B101) and some would not.
- Cash flows can vary with assumptions related to financial risk, such as expense cash flows varying with inflation. Other examples are lapse rates that vary with future interest rates and minimum guaranteed credited rates.

8.3.1 Cash Flows That Vary with Returns on Underlying Items

IFRS 17.B74(b) says: "Cash flows that vary based on the returns on any financial underlying items shall be (i) discounted using rates that reflect that variability: adjusted for the effect of that variability and discounted at a rate that reflects the adjug de." IFRS 17.B75 ment m continues: "The variability is a relevant factor regardless of whethe it aris s because of contractual terms or because the entity exercises discretig ess of whether the r, and rega entity holds the underlying items", which clarifies that KRS B74(is not limited to contracts with direct participation features but applies to all produ returns on underlying items ts w are passed-through to policyholders.

For the portion of cash flows where asset returns are passed-through to policyholders, the replicating portfolio technique would suggest that the discount rate be chosen such that the value of those liability cash flows equals the fur value of the underlying assets. This is similar to a CALM valuation that starts with an account value or segregated fund or a ring-fenced participating block of assets, and then adds the other portions of the liability. For contracts with direct participation feature, the entite s share of the underlying items (IFRS 17.B104(b)(i)) would also be measured this way

IFRS 17.B77 clarifies that there is no requirement to split the estimated cash flows into those that vary based on the recerns on underlying items and those that do not; however, it would often be straightforward to split them when starting from the current valuation approach.

8.3.2 Cash Flows that Very with Assumptions Related to Financial Risk

Cash flows that vary with assumptions related to financial risk can be handled through the discount rate or through the cash flows. However, in either case the approach would be as consistent as possible with observable market prices, and IFRS 17 suggests stochastic modelling techniques and risk-neutral measurement techniques for achieving that objective (IFRS 17.B48,B77). Particular mention is made of the need to recognize the cost of options and guarantees, even when those guarantees are out-of-the-money (IFRS 17.B48, B76).

For financial risk that is fully hedged, the current valuation would include the cost of hedging the risk, which would be a reasonable basis for the IFRS 17 valuation provided the current provision is consistent with current market prices.

For financial risk that is not fully hedged, the current valuation would typically include provisions based on projected "real-world" scenarios of financial risk variables. These

approaches would generally not comply with the IFRS 17 requirement to be consistent with observable market prices. The IFRS 17 provision would be the same regardless of whether the risk is hedged or not.

9. Risk Adjustment for Non-financial Risk

IFRS 17 requires the entity to adjust the present value of future cash flows to reflect "the compensation that the entity requires for bearing the uncertainty about the amount and timing of the cash flows that arises from non-financial risk" (IFRS 17.37).

The corresponding concept in the current CIA Standards of Practice is the PfAD, which takes account of the effect of uncertainty of the assumptions and data in determining the liability.

While the concepts are similar, there are important differences. One difference is that the IFRS 17 risk adjustment for non-financial risk only includes provision for non-financial risk, while PfADs cover uncertainty in both economic and non-economic assumptions. Under IFRS 17, provisions for financial risk (i.e., cash flows that vary with assumptions related to financial risk and liability timing, currency and liquidity) are included in the present value of future cash flows, either by adjusting cash flows or adjusting the discount rate. However, there are no provisions for financial risk related to the assets supporting inpilities, such as investment expenses and reinvestment (asset-liability mismatch) risk

Another difference is that the IFRS 17 risk adjustment the run-financial risk depends on the entity's own compensation requirements for taking sisk, rather than exclusively on the uncertainty of the estimated future cash flows. This could result in entities setting different risk adjustments for non-financial risk for similar groups of insurance contracts. Therefore, to facilitate comparison among entitie, IFRS 17 requires entities to disclose the confidence level to which the risk adjustment for non-financial risk corresponds, which is an entirely new requirement.

The entity can apply different materies to determine the risk adjustment for non-financial risk, such as the "cost of capital" method or the "confidence level" method, or any other method that satisfies the criteria as 1 out in IFRS 17.B91. Information on various methods of setting risk adjustments can be found in the Risk Monograph published by the IAA, and section 6 (Risk Adjustments for Non-Financial Risk) of IAN 100.

The table below compares the requirements for establishing PfADs and risk adjustments for non-financial risk:

	IFRS 17	Current CIA Standards	What's changed?
Measurement Objective	Compensation required by entity to bear uncertainty.	Amount required to provide for the <i>effect of uncertainty.</i>	Focus on compensation required , not just the effect of uncertainty.
Scope	Non-financial risk only.	Financial and non- financial risks.	No asset related MfADs, such as asset default, investment expenses or reinvestment risk (C3).
Method	Various, at entity discretion.	Assumptions that are more conservative than best estimate (often MfADs).	For non-economic assumptions, current approach can continue to be used, with adjustment if required to reflect entry-specific compensation requirements. other methods are also permissible.
Diversification Benefit	Reflected, based on diversification that the entity considers when setting compensation requirements.	Reflected durito requirement that assumptions/habilities be oppromise in aggregate. In practice, often given to explicit considered only within a line of business.	Diversification between financial risks and non-financial risks ignored. Entity's view of diversification may be different than diversification reflected in PfADs.

9.1 Reflecting Uncertainty in the Risk Adjustment for Non-financial Risk

IFRS 17 does not specify the method that an entity uses to determine the risk adjustment for non-financial risk, but outlines the characteristics of an appropriate risk adjustment in IFRS 17.B91. These characteristics are similar to those described in current CIA Standards of Practice and though the criteria do not match exactly, it is clear that the same basic principles apply. The main difference is that IFRS 17 requires the entity's view of the cost of risk (i.e., compensation required for bearing uncertainty) to be taken into account in setting the risk adjustment for non-financial risk. This is described in IFRS 17.B87 as the compensation required to make the entity indifferent between fulfilling a liability that has a range of possible outcomes arising from non-financial risk, and fulfilling a liability that will generate fixed cash flows with the same expected present value. This could mean, for example:

• The additional amount (in excess of the present value of future cash flows) required by the entity to accept the liability, at a confidence level reflecting the entity's cost of risk (confidence level method); or

• The return expected by the owners of the entity on the capital that would be set aside to fulfil the liability (cost of capital method). The capital in this context would typically be based on solvency considerations, and therefore at a much higher confidence level than the risk adjustment. The expected return (cost of capital) would be applied to the projected capital requirements to determine the risk adjustment for non-financial risk.

In assessing the entity's view of the cost of risk, the actuary would take into consideration the entity's enterprise risk management framework.

9.2 Considerations for Using PfADs to Determine Risk Adjustment for Non-financial Risk

As noted above, the underlying principles for determining the risk adjustment for non-financial risk are similar to those used to set CIA PfADs. Therefore, the current PfADs for non-economic assumptions may be a good starting point for setting the risk adjustment for non-financial risk. The following considerations would be taken into account:

- Is the current level of PfAD consistent with the compensation the intity requires for bearing uncertainty?
- Are the diversification benefits included in current IfAD consistent with those that would be reflected in IFRS 17?
- How would the confidence level (to satisfy disclosure requirement of IFRS 17.B92) inherent in the current PfADs be determined?
- IFRS 17 requires reinsurance contracts had to be measured as separate contracts. How would the PfAD appropriate to the net ability be split between the direct and ceded contracts?
- Are any adjustments needed for pas-through features?

9.2.1 Current Level of PfA o Versus the Compensation the Entity Requires

Current CIA PfADs are intended to provide for a similar level of uncertainty (sufficient without being excessive) acros to ferenceisks and products for all entities. In selecting an MfAD within the recommended range a lower/higher MfAD provides for less/more uncertainty but not for a lower/higher level of confidence or entity-specific compensation required for bearing the uncertainty. Therefore, if using CIA PfADs to determine the IFRS 17 risk adjustment for non-financial risk, adjustment would be needed if the entity-specific view of the compensation required to bear uncertainty is different from that of typical Canadian entities.

For example, it is possible that the entity would be satisfied with a lower level of compensation than implied by the current level of PfAD. In other words, the entity may be constrained to hold the current level of PfAD because of current CIA standards, even though they would otherwise accept a lesser provision. In a situation like this, the risk adjustment for non-financial risk might be lower than the PfAD for non-economic assumptions.

9.2.2 Diversification Benefits

IFRS 17.B88 requires the risk adjustment for non-financial risk to reflect the degree of diversification benefit the entity includes when determining the compensation it requires for

bearing non-financial risk. Current CIA standards (paragraph 2120.07) also suggest consideration of diversification benefits, though in practice this is often done implicitly or only within product lines, and would include consideration of both financial and non-financial risk.

Therefore, if using CIA PfADs to determine the IFRS 17 risk adjustment for non-financial risk, adjustment might be needed to achieve the objectives of IFRS 17.

9.2.3 Confidence Level Disclosure

IFRS 17.B92 requires disclosure of the confidence level of the risk adjustment for non-financial risk. The purpose of this disclosure is to allow users to compare risk adjustments across entities by distinguishing differences arising from different levels of uncertainty from differences arising from different entity-specific views of the compensation required to bear uncertainty.

As discussed in section 9.2.1, current CIA PfADs are intended to provide for a similar level of uncertainty and hence a similar confidence level. Current CIA standards do not specify this confidence level and in practice there will be variation in confidence level across entities (especially in the treatment of diversification benefits).

However, assumptions used for Dynamic Capital Adequace Testing and LICAT, which are intended to cover confidence levels of approximately 95-99 and 995 (based on normal distributions) respectively, may provide a reference point

Given the above, it may be reasonable to assume that the confidence level inherent in current CIA PfADs for non-economic risk is approximately 85–90. In the absence of more reliable information (which might be available from, e.g., the entity's Own Risk and Solvency Assessment), this range can be used to help estimate the initial confidence level disclosure on transition to IFRS 17.

Note that the purpose of the configurace level disclosure is to help users understand and compare financial statements. In his context, it is important for the reported confidence level to be comparable among extitutes. The sole purpose of providing the benchmark above.

9.2.4 Reinsurance Contracts hold

IFRS 17 requires reinsultate contracts held to be measured separately from the underlying direct contract(s) and, in particular, the risk adjustment for non-financial risk is determined separately. IFRS 17.64 clarifies that the risk adjustment for non-financial risk on a reinsurance contract held represents the amount of risk transferred from the entity to the reinsurer. Therefore, unlike other contracts, the risk adjustment for non-financial risk on a reinsurance contract held reduces the liability (or increases the asset).

Under current CIA requirements, the PfAD for non-economic assumptions is set at a level appropriate for the liability net of reinsurance, and there is no requirement to split it between the direct contract and the reinsurance ceded contract. However, the information to split it might be readily available; for example, in proportion to the face amount.

Note that a proportionate split is appropriate only if, as is typically the case, the entity takes into account the existence of reinsurance in establishing the compensation required for bearing uncertainty.

9.2.5 Effect of Pass-Through Features

Some products have features that share risk with policyholders. Under current CIA standards, entities take these features into account in assessing the PfAD required. For example, an entity could establish an MfAD at the low end of the CIA range (or even below the low end in the case of participating life insurance business), depending on the extent of pass-through features. This concept also exists in IFRS 17, to the extent that the "compensation an entity requires" takes account of the existence of the pass-through features. Therefore, the current CIA approach would be consistent with IFRS 17 unless the entity ignores (some or all) pass-through features in determining the compensation it requires for bearing uncertainty.



Product	Analysis		
Term Life/Whole Life/ Par/Endowment	• Payment on insured event (death) is fixed but timing is uncertain, so would be classified as insurance contracts.		
Payout Annuities	 All payout life contingent annuities would be classified as insurance contracts, including those with term certain periods. On transition to IFRS 17, if the annuitant is deceased and payments are continuing under the term certain period, the annuity remains an insurance contract. Guaranteed-only (i.e., term certain) annuity contracts from issue would be classified as investment contracts. Also, if a block of annuities is acquired from another epixy, pontracts where the annuitant is deceased and payment are continuing under the term certain period would be classified as investment contracts. 		
Deferred Annuities	 Deferred annuities with minimum guaranteed annuity purchase options would be classified as incurance contracts unless the guarantee has no commercial substance. Deferred annuities without minimum guaranteed annuity purchase options would normally be classified as investment contracts. For deferred annuities where the only guarantee is to pay book value for the higher of book value and market value) on death, the guarantee may be considered a waiver of surrender charges in teath, which is not considered insurance risk under IFRS 17 (refer to IFRS 17 B.18 to B.23 for further discussion). Therefore, such contracts may be classified as investment contracts. 		
Universal Life and Variable Universal Life	 Sontracts usually contain significant insurance (mortality) risk, therefore would be classified as insurance contracts. No specific threshold is provided on what constitutes "significant", though examples in drafts of IFRS 17 suggest that a death benefit of 101% of the account value does not constitute "significant" insurance risk. 		
Segregated Funds without Guarantees	 Generally these are not insurance contracts as there is no transfer of insurance risk, and they would be classified as investment contracts. 		

Appendix A: Contract Classification for Canadian Life and Health Products

Product	Analysis
Segregated Funds with Guarantees	 Generally insurance contracts, but analysis would be done on the type of benefit to assess whether the guarantee is purely a financial risk option or a waiver of surrender charge, neither of which is considered insurance risk. Guaranteed minimum death benefits (GMDB) – Minimum payout in the event of death. Death is the insured event, and the payment on death could be more than the policyholder fund. Guaranteed minimum income benefits (GMIB) – This is similar to an annuity contract where survivorship is the insured event, and payment on survival could result in a loss to the entity. Guaranteed minimum accumulation benefits (GMAB) – The benefit is paid on maturity similar to an endowment product. The amount paid is uncertain and the entity can hay more than the fund in certain scenarios. Payment on the insured even of an amount higher than the policyholder fund is not in test for an amount higher than the solicyholder fund is not in the sentificant to conclude the contract transfers significant insurance risk (for the same reason that waiver of surrender barres on death does not constitute insurance risk).
Group Insurance Contracts	 Group life, accidence death, health and disability insurance contracts wood be classified as insurance contracts unless refundor hold hamless agreements mean there is no significant insurance risk transferred. Aso (addining artive services only contracts) with risk pooling would be classified as insurance contracts. AO contracts without pooling (e.g. employee benefit programs, including life, accidental death, health and disability benefits) would be classified as service contracts.
Employee Benefit Plans/Defined Benefit Pensions	• Out of scope of IFRS 17 (IAS 19).

Product	Analysis
	 Classification of reinsurance contracts issued is the same as insurance contracts issued (direct).
	 Reinsurance contracts held are classified separately from the underlying direct contract(s).
Reinsurance Contracts	 The transfer of non-insurance risk (e.g., lapse or expense risk) from an entity to a reinsurer exposes the assuming entity to insurance risk.
	 If a reinsurance contract does not expose the entity to the possibility of a significant loss on a present value basis, that contract is nevertheless deemed to transfer significant insurance risk if it transfers substantially all of the insurance risk relating to the reinsured portions of the underlying insurance contracts.
	 Credit life and disability insurance may be either individual policies or certificates of group insurance contracts. Such contracts would be classified as described above.
Credit Insurance Contracts	 Credit related guarantees, then than for death or disablement, are not considered incurance contracts unless the issuer has previously asserted explicitly that it regards the contract as an insurance contract anothas irrevocably elected to account for such contracts as insurance contracts. Otherwise, such contracts would be classified as investment contracts.
	 Would be classified as insurance contracts. Liabilities for chims in settlement are liabilities for incurred.
Disability (Individual and Group)	claims (DC), and remain LIC on transition to IFRS 17. However, if a block of the insurance risk is acquired from another entity, the insurance risk is such that the liability would become a liability for remaining coverage (IERS 17 PS).
Critical Illness	 Would be classified as insurance contracts.

Contract/Feature	Distinct?	Accounting Treatment		
Traditional Individua	Traditional Individual Life and Health Contracts			
Cash surrender value (CSV)	No. The CSV is highly interrelated with the insurance component as per IFRS 17.B32.	Include in fulfilment cash flows (FCF). Exclude from insurance revenue and insurance service expense.		
Endowment benefit	No. The endowment benefit is highly interrelated with the insurance component as per IFRS 17.B32.	Include in FCF. Exclude from insurance revenue and insurance service expense.		
Policy loans	No. IFRS 17.BC114 indicates that policy loans are non- distinct investment components.	Include INFCF. Exclude from insurance revenue and insurance service expense. Report balance with insurance contract liabilities (negative) rather than as a separate asset.		
Return of premium (ROP) on surrender or expiry	No. The ROP is highly interrelated with the insurance component is per IFRS 17.B32	Include in FCF. Exclude from insurance revenue and insurance service expense.		
Amounts on deposit (AoD), including dividends on deposit	Maybrine conditions in IFRS 17.781(b) contracts with equivalent terms could be sold scharater) and IFRS 17.832(a) able to-measure the component separately) would sometimes be met, but the condition in paragraph IFRS 17.B32(b) (lapse or maturity of the base policy causes lapse or maturity of AoD) would often cause the AoD to be non- distinct.	If distinct, it would be separated from the insurance contract, measured under IFRS 9, and the liability would be included with other investment contract liabilities in the financial statements. If non-distinct, IFRS 17 applies and the liability would be included with insurance contract liabilities. Exclude from insurance revenue and insurance service expense.		

Appendix B: Examples of Investment Components in Canadian Life and Health Contracts

Traditional Individual Life and Health Contracts			
Policyholder dividends (annual or terminal)	No. Policyholder dividends are highly interrelated with the insurance component as per IFRS 17.B32.	Include in FCF and treat as discretionary cash flows under IFRS 17.B98–B100. Report insurance service expense and insurance finance expense with change in related policyholder dividend cash flows, so the amount reported in income is net of amounts passed- through to policyholders ⁵	
Prepaid premium account	Maybe. See AoD above.	If distinct, it would be separated from the insurance contract, measured under IFRSO, and the liability would be included with other investment contract habilities in the financial statements. If not-distinct, IFRS 17 applies and the inbility would be included with insurance contract liabilities. Exclude from insurance revenue and insurance service expense.	

⁵ Under discussion

Contract/Feature	Distinct?	Accounting Treatment			
Universal Life Contra	Universal Life Contracts				
Cash surrender value (CSV), usually equal to the account value less surrender charges and/or market value adjustments	No. The CSV is highly interrelated with the insurance component as per IFRS 17.B32.	Include in FCF. Exclude from insurance revenue and insurance service expense.			
Side account (to hold amounts that do not fit into the policy due to the exempt test rules)	Maybe. See AoD above.	If distinct, it would be separated from the insurance contract, measured under IFR ⁶ 9, and the liability would be included with other investment contract liabilities in the financial softements. If non-distinct, IFRS 17 applies and the lubility would be included with incurance contract liabilities. Exclude from insurance revenue and insurance service expense.			
Savings and Retirem	ent Contracts				
Account value less deferred sales charges or market value adjustments payable on surrender or maturity	No. The insurance component can ot be measured without considering the investment component (IFRS 17.B32(a)).	Include in FCF. Exclude from insurance revenue and insurance service expense.			
Annuity payments during the term certain period on life-contingent annuities	No. The policyholder is unable to benefit from the insurance component without the guarantee (IFRS 17.B32(b)) ⁶ .	Include in FCF. Exclude from insurance revenue and insurance service expense.			
Segregated funds (GMWB, GMDB, GMAB, GMMB, GMIB)	No. The segregated fund value is highly interrelated with the insurance component as per IFRS 17.B32.	Separate presentation is under discussion.			

⁶ Under discussion

Group Insurance Co	Group Insurance Contracts and Administrative Services Only (ASOs)		
Experience rating	No. Accruals of experience rating amounts are interrelated to the premiums, claims and expenses experience of the group insurance contract as per IFRS 17.B32.	As for policyholder dividends above. If there is no insurance risk (e.g., hold harmless agreement), the contract would be outside the scope of IFRS 17.	
Claim fluctuation reserves, premium stabilization reserves	Maybe. See AoD above.	If distinct, it would be separated from the insurance contract, measured under IFRS 9, and the liability would be included with other investment contract liabilities in the financial statements. If non-distinct, IFRS 17 applies and the liability would be included with instance contract liabilities. Exclude from invarance revenue and insurance service expense.	

Appendix C: Examples of Service Components in Canadian Life and Health Products

Type of Contract/Feature	Accounting Treatment				
Individual Insurance Contr	Individual Insurance Contracts – Life, Health, Annuity and Property and Casualty				
Policy and contract administration, and claims adjudication and administration	If distinct, i.e. readily available to the contract holder through other means (B34), cash flows would be separated, measured under IFRS 15, and included with other service contracts in the financial statements. If not distinct, the cash flows would not be separated.				
Group Insurance contracts	and ASO contracts				
ASO – pure	IFRS 15 applies to pure ASO, since envity has no insurance risk and provides administrative, claims, and processing services, while the group contract holder assumes all the insurance risk, and pays for all services and claims. Absent any insurance features, IFRS 9 applies to any account balances.				
ASO – with insurance	AoD arising from annuance ounting of the ASO might be a distinct investment immonent. If so, it would be separated, measured under 1415 9 and included with other investment contracts in the finantial statements. The service component of the contract might be distinct under IFR 17.34. If so, it would be separated, measured under IFRS 15, and included with other service contracts in the financial statements.				
Policy and contract administration, and claims adjudication, processing and administration	If distinct, i.e. readily available to the contract holder through other means (B34), cash flows would be separated, measured under IFRS 15, and included with other service contracts in the financial statements. If not distinct, the cash flows would not be separated. Also see IFRS 17 illustrative examples IE51-IE55.				

Appendix D: Situations where PAA is Unlikely to be a Reasonable Approximation to GMA

Scenario	Reasoning	
Patterns of the expected incurred claim costs and the release of the risk adjustment are significantly different during the coverage period.	The PAA approach reduces the LRC in line with the pattern for incurred claim costs only.	
The pattern of expected incurred claim costs is strongly uneven and the CSM is significant under the GMA and the coverage period is more than one year.	The CSM is released in accordance with the insurance service provided which is based on coverage units for the duration of coverage. If the coverage provided by a contract is even over the coverage period then the CSM would be expected to be mortized evenly. For the PAA, a strongly uneven pattern of expected incurred claims would result in an uneven pattern of premium allocated to each period. The size of the CSM would then otherming the significance of this difference.	
The longer the expected payout pattern is for the coverage and/or the higher the interest rate environment.	Significant valiability in the cash flows may occur during the coverage period if the time value of money a significant in the GMA. For long claim provident periods, even a small change in interest rate could significantly change the value of the LRC. In thigh interest rate environment, interest rates tend to be more volatile, and discounting can make up a significant portion of the LRC even for shorter claim payment periods.	
In a high interest rather groups of and there is no significant financing component and the premium is due within a year of providing the relevant coverage.	In this situation an entity is not required under the PAA to reflect the time value of money in the LRC but would be required to do so under the GMA.	
There is a significant investment, service, or other non-insurance component to the contract, or there is a significant profit-sharing component.	These are complications in which PAA might be less likely to provide a reasonable approximation to the GMA.	
The cost of any embedded options or derivatives is significant.	See IFRS 17.54(a).	

Scenario	Reasoning		
Coverage is deferred.	While the PAA would likely require the LRC to accrete interest, the longer the deferral period the greater the mismatch is likely to occur between the GMA and the PAA. The GMA would continue to update expectations of future cash flows while the PAA would only adjust for changes in the timing for incurred claims in the coverage period per IFRS 17.B127.		
Longer duration contracts generally.	For many reasons already highlighted, the longer the coverage period, the greater the variability in the fulfillment cash flows under the GMA.		
Cancellation of policies within the coverage period are significant or lapses through non-payment of future premiums are an issue, when premium has been paid upfront.	Under the PAA, premium is allocated based on the passage of time or incurred claims if the expected pattern of released rom isk tangnificantly different from the passare of ome; there is no reflection of cancellations or teturing premium. The GMA on the other hand, reflects expected return of premiums and expected lapses and changes in them during the coverage period for the LRC.		
	S.		

Appendix E: Measurement Approaches for Typical Canadian Products

Product	GMA	Eligible for PAA?	VFA required?
Group insurance with coverage period of one year or less	Yes	Yes	No
Group insurance with coverage period greater than one year	Yes	Maybe	No
Term life and whole life	Yes	No	No
Segregated funds	No	No	Yes
Universal life	Yes – most likely	No	Maybe
Participating life (open)	Yes – most likely	No	Maybe – is link to underlying items enforceable ⁷ ?
Participating life (closed)	Maybe	No	Yes – most likely ⁸
Critical illness, disability income, long-term care	Yes	No	No
P&C products with coverage period of one year or less	Yes	Yes	No
P&C products with uniform earning patterns with coverage period greater than one year	Yes	Maybe	No
P&C products with uter re earning patterns with coverage period greater than one year	Yes	Probably not	No

⁷ Under discussion

⁸ Under discussion